WICKHAM MARKET PARISH COUNCIL

       MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD VIRTUALLY VIA ZOOM ON MONDAY 16TH NOVEMBER 2020 AT 7:00M 

Present:
Cllr Ivor French (Chairperson)

Cllr Dick Jenkinson 

Cllr Mike Hawes
Cllr David Chenery

Cllr Robin Cooke



Cllr Emma Lawrence

Cllr Anne Westover




Cllr Lisa Sanders

Cllr Sonya Exton
Cllr Alan Biddle

Cllr John Horsnell
In attendance: Joanne Peters, Parish Clerk and County Cllr Alexander Nicoll.  There was 3 members of the public in attendance.
The Chairman gave introductions and provided some housekeeping rules and confirmed this meeting would be recorded by the Parish Clerk.
1. Open Public Session
      A member of the public raised serious concerns regarding extreme speeding throughout the 
      village and stated action needed to be carried out before a serious accident occurs and asked for 
      this matter to be considered formally at the next Parish Council meeting.  The Chairman 

      thanked the member of the public for her comments.  The Chairman stated that in respect of 

      speeding there was not much the Parish Council could do but any recorded number plates 

      should be reported to the police.  The member of the public asked if a Community Speed Watch 

      Scheme could possibly be looked into or maybe County Cllr Nicoll could look into this matter.  

      Cllr Sanders stated she agreed with the member of the public’s comments and asked if she had 

      any ideas on how this matter could be controlled.  The member of the public stated she would 

      be willing to have a meeting with the Parish Clerk and could carry out research into what other 

      Parishes do to control speeding.
      Cllr Jenkinson stated the Parish Council have been aware there is a speeding problem within the 

      village for some time.  He reported a VAS Sign had been purchased and stated if Sizewell C 

      goes ahead this would bring further traffic through the village and due to this a series of 

      meetings have been held with EDF in order to come up with some traffic mitigation options. 

The Chairman formally opened the meeting at 7:15pm
2.   To receive a report from County Councillor Alexander Nicoll 
      County Cllr Nicoll had submitted a written report and this had been circulated to all Councillors.

      County Cllr Nicoll stated he would continue to look into matters relating to speeding and that in 

      his view EDF Energy must face up to the impacts that Sizewell C would have on the roads 

      within Wickham Market and mitigation must be carried out.  He advised that he hoped further to 

      discussions being carried out that both rail and sea options would be looked into with an aim to 
      reduce some of the additional traffic from local roads.  He reported that he was very aware of 
      the speeding problems occurring within the village along with District Cllr Poulter and Dr Dan 
      Poulter, MP.

      Finally, he stated he did have a small amount of funding available within his Locality Budget 
      and urged the Parish Council to apply for this towards any projects they may have.
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      Cllr Biddle stated in his view Parish Council’s were not being listened too in respect of planning 

      application responses.  County Cllr Nicoll stated he too felt that too many decisions were being 
      delegated and in his view this was not very democratic. 
      County Cllr Nicoll advised there would be free legal advice for Councils wishing to speak at the 

      public enquiry in respect of the DCO application for Sizewell C.  Action – County Cllr Nicoll 

      to look into and forward information to the Parish Clerk.  The Chairman thanked County 
      Cllr Nicoll for his report.

3.   To receive a report from District Councillor Carol Poulter
      Apologies had been received from District Cllr Poulter due to her attending Campsea Ashe 

      Parish Council meeting.  A written reported had been submitted and circulated to all 

      Councillors.  In her absence the Parish Clerk reported that District Cllr Poulter had received a 

      reply from Lewis Boudville, ESC regarding her query as to how many season tickets had been 

      sold for the Long Stay Car Park and he confirmed this data would not be available until 2021.
4.   To receive Apologies for Absence
Apologies were accepted from Cllr Nobbs.  
5.
To receive Councillors Declarations of Interest
      Cllrs Horsnell and Westover declared a Non-Pecuniary interest as they are plot holders at the 
      Glebe Allotment site.  Cllr Hawes declared a Non-Pecuniary interest as he is a member of WM 

      Bowls Club.  The Chairman declared a Non-Pecuniary interest as his wife is a Trustee of 

      Wickham Market Village Hall CIO.  Cllr Lawrence declared a Non-Pecuniary interest in item 
      6.1.  Cllr Jenkinson declared a Non-Pecuniary interest as he is a member of Wickham Market 

      Partnership,
      5.1. To Consider any Dispensations

      None received.

6.   To receive reports from Liaison Representatives

      Nothing to report.

      6.1 – To receive an update from the VH New Build Group

      The Chairman closed the meeting and welcomed Philip Tallent to the meeting.  Philip Tallent 

      reported that he had circulated a report to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  He stated within 
      this report he had given background details on the Village Hall and had confirmed the VH CIO 
      had suggested due to the financial crises caused by the COVID-19 pandemic that with regret the 
      most preferable way forward would be to go for a refurbishment instead of a new build to which 
      he provided details.  Philip Tallent asked the Parish Council if they would also agree to this 
      course of action.  Cllr Hawes asked how the VH CIO planned to inform those who had donated 

      towards a new build.  Phillip Tallent confirmed the VH CIO had a list of those who had donated 

      and these individuals would be contacted and asked if they had any objections to their funds 

      being put towards a refurbishment.  Cllr Jenkinson stated he hoped the Archive Centre could be 
      included within this refurbishment project and also include an office for the Parish Clerk.  The 
      Parish Clerk stated the current office space within the Village Hall was unsuitable.
      The Chairman was absent from part of this discussion due to internet connection issues
      Cllr Westover stated it maybe that some information could be taken from the Feasibility Study 

      that was carried out for the Village Hall as this provided options for a refurbishment.
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      Cllr Cooke stated he thought this was a good idea and himself and the Parish Clerk had visited 
      a refurbished Village Hall at Great Barton which had a very similar layout/floorplan to that of  

      Wickham Market.

      Cllr Sanders stated she too felt this was a good idea and recommended that local contractors 

      should be asked to carry out the work.  She also raised concerns regarding the cost of the 

      works carried out by Plaice Architects.
      The Chairman returned to the meeting.

      Cllr Biddle advised as Chairman of the New Build Committee he was disappointed that this 

      course of action has to be taken but due to COVID-19 funding for a new build would simply not 
      be available.  He stated that in his view this would be the best way forward and advised Plaice 
      Architects were employed to come up with a scheme as plans needed to be submitted when it 
      was thought that funding applications were to be applied for.  He confirmed the decision to 
      recommend a refurbishment rather than a new build had not been taken lightly.  Cllr Lawrence 
      confirmed the cost of the work carried out by Plaice Architects was £16,755.
      There was a formal vote and it was RESOVLED that going forward the VH CIO would 
      recommend a refurbishment should be carried out rather than the proposed new build. 

      Action – Phillip Tallent to compile a statement to the village to be sent out via all the 

      various channels of communication.

      The Chairman thanked Philip Tallent for attending the meeting and reconvened the meeting.

      6.2 – To receive a report from the Sizewell C Working Group

      Cllr Exton reported that WSP contractors had been working within the village carrying out 

      traffic surveys.  She advised that a walkabout had taken place and Cllrs Jenkinson and Chenery 
      had attended.  Cllr Westover reported on the proposed Southern Park and Ride site and 
      confirmed that concerns had now been taken into consideration by EDF and that a meeting had

      taken place regarding this site and as a result they had agreed to reinstate a screening bund as 
      part of a further consultation in relation to the DCO application.
      Cllr Jenkinson reported on the recent walkabout meeting held and confirmed that EDF had 

      accepted there are traffic problems in Wickham Market following the traffic surveys carried 

      out.  He advised following this work EDF were now working on some schemes to mitigate 
      traffic problems and he hoped these would be discussed at the next meeting to be held with 
      EDF.  He confirmed that he hoped some of these mitigation options would also help control 
      speeding issues too.  Cllr Jenkinson raised concerns on how the Sizewell Working Group could 
      carry out consultation with the village in respect of any proposed mitigation schemes due to 
      COVID-19 and he confirmed this matter would be discussed with EDF at the next meeting.  Cllr 
      Chenery stated the walkabout had been well attended and some good ideas were put forward.
      Cllr Exton reported on the additional consultation and confirmed she was due to attend a JLAG 

      meeting on 26th November 2020 and Cllr Westover was attending a Planning Aid England 

      briefing also on the 26th November regarding ways to respond to the new consultation.  Cllr 
      Westover offered thanks to Cllr Exton for keeping these matters afloat and stated that any 

      additional help would be hugely appreciated and urged Councillors and members of the public 

      to respond to this additional consultation by 18th December 2020.  The Chairman thanked the
      members of the SZC/T & P WG for their comments.
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7.   To approve the draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 21st 

      September 2020 

      The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 21st September 2020 were Approved by the 
      Council who RESOLVED that the minutes should be signed by the Chairman when convenient 
      as a true and correct record.
8.   Chairman’s Report

      The Chairman reported he had attended the War Memorial on behalf of the Parish Council to lay 

      a wreath but was disappointed that as Chairman he had not been made aware that on Armistice 
      Day a 2 minute silence is held with the Royal British Legion (RBL) in attendance on the Hill.  
      He reported the Parish Clerk had attended this on the Parish Council’s behalf whilst collecting 
      the weekly market rents and this was the first time she too had been made aware of this event.  
      He confirmed that he had contacted Ken Howard from the RBL to offer his apologies for not 

      attending.
      The Chairman asked if the Parish Council wished to take up the kind offer from a local resident 

      for a free Christmas tree for the Hill.  Cllr Biddle declared a non-pecuniary interest.  It was 

      RESOLVED as the Christmas trees had already been ordered from Stephenson & Son it would 

      be too late to take up this kind offer.  Cllr Exton suggested the Primary School may appreciate a 

      free Christmas tree and requested the Clerk should put this idea to the local resident.
9.   Parish Clerk’s Report
      The Parish Clerk urged Councillors to attend next years Armistice Day service on The Hill at 

      11:00am.
10. Outstanding Parish Council Matters
      10.1- VH CIO, Bowls Club & Football Club leases update                       
      Cllr Chenery reported the amended lease for the VH CIO was due to be sent to Blocks Solicitors 

      in order for them to clarify some final points raised by the Village Hall CIO so this could be 

      finalised.  He confirmed once the VH CIO’s lease was completed the leases for the Bowls and 

      Football Clubs could then also be concluded.

11. Parish Council Matters
      11.1 – Election of VH CIO Liaison Representative (following the resignation of Cllr 

      Sanders from this role)
      Cllr Horsnell asked for more information to be provided.  Information was provided and Cllr 

      Horsnell volunteered to take on this role.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Horsnell.  Action – 

      Parish Clerk to inform VH CIO.
      11.2 – Election of Citizens Advice Bureau Liaison Representative

      There were no volunteers willing to take on this role and therefore this item was deferred.

      11.3 - Traffic & Parking Working Group membership (following the resignation of Cllr 

      Sanders from this role)
      Cllr Jenkinson provided details regarding the current membership and confirmed there were 

      only two members of the T & P WG being himself and Cllr Chenery.  He stated they had 
      recently received a request from a local resident asking if the VAS Sign could be placed long 
      term at Wickham Place in order to try and assist with speeding in this area.  Cllr Jenkinson   

      stated due to the T & P WG only having two members this request would be difficult to carry 
      out.  Cllr Horsnell offered to assist in siting the VAS Sign at Wickham Place on a short term 
      basis. 
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      The Clerk suggested a plea to local residents should go out in order to find more members 
      possibly willing to join this group.  Cllr Sanders asked the member of the public present if she 
      would be willing to join the T & P WG.  The Chairman closed the meeting to allow the member 
      of the public to comment.  The member of the public present stated she would have to give this   

      matter some thought.  The Chairman reconvened the meeting.
      Cllr Westover suggested that an article could be circulated throughout the village in respect of 

      the forthcoming further consultation for the DCO application for Sizewell C and suggested this 
      could be an opportunity to ask local residents who have concerns regarding traffic and speeding 
      issues to come forward and join the T & P/SZC WG.
      Cllr Horsnell reported as a result of the recent report compiled by the T & P WG they were 

      recommending that fixed speed signs could be sited and Wickham Place may be a suitable 

      location for one of these.  Cllr Jenkinson stated SCC’s policy for speed devices is that they 

      don’t favour fixed devices.

      It was RESOLVED that an article would be compiled and circulated throughout the village.  
      11.4 – COVID-19 way forward (if current lockdown is extended the Parish Council may 
      need to consider delegating powers as before)
      It was RESOLVED that there was no need for Delegated Powers to be reinstated at this current 

      time.
12. Finance and Legal Matters
      12.1 - Bi-monthly accounts – September/October 2020
      Bank Balances as at 30th October 2020 (date of statement
      Savings Account - £15,781.80, Current Account - £90,480.91
      A copy of the bi-monthly accounts been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  It was 
      RESOLVED these should be Approved.

      12.2 – Recommendation from the Finance & General Purpose Committee for the Parish 
      Council to Adopt the following policies:-

Policy and Procedure for Handling Freedom of Information Requests
A copy of the amended policy had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  It was RESOLVED the amended policy would be Adopted.
      Dignity at Work Policy

      A copy of this policy had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  It was 

      RESOLVED this policy should be Adopted without amendment.
      12.3 – Approval of 2nd Quarter Budget update
      A copy of the 2nd Quarter Budget update been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  

      The Parish Clerk provided details regarding this document and it was RESOLVED this should 
      be Approved.

13. Environmental & Leisure Committee update
      Cllr Chenery reported the Village Sign foundation works had now been completed.  On behalf

      of the Parish Council he offered thanks to Cllr Horsnell for arranging for this work to be carried 

      out.  He advised on-going works were now being considered with regards to the restoration of 

      the sign.  Cllr Chenery confirmed the Men’s Shed project was discussed at length during the last 

      E & L Committee meeting and the outcome was the Parish Council would support the project in 

      principle and for it to be sited on the Glebe Allotment site, subject to further consultation with 

      allotment holders and local residents being carried out.  He reported costings were being sought 

      for repairs needed to the access track at the Glebe Allotment site.
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      The Chairman was absent for part of this item due to internet connection issues   
      Cllr Chenery reported work had now taken place to the damaged Oak tree at the cemetery and 

      this had been pollarded and made safe.  He advised the rabbit problems were an on-going and 
      the Committee were now looking at alternative options as to how this issue could be managed 
      going forward and were taking into consideration next year’s budget.
      He confirmed as a result of the recent play inspection it had been noted the concrete at the 
      Skate Park was breaking up again and therefore the repairs carried out had failed and as a result 

      the contractor was being contacted in order to try and resolve this on-going issue.  He also 
      reported due to COVID-19 the Multi Use Games Area (MUGA) and the Skate Park were closed 
      in line with Government Regulations.  

      Cllr Sanders left the meeting and item 16 was moved to enable her to comment.
      The Chairman returned to the meeting
      13.1 – Update on Simons Cross drainage issues

      The Chairman reported this work had now been carried out and the broken pipe had been 
      replaced along with the correct connectors and the drains were cleaned out.  He advised this 
      area now needed to be monitored but overall he was very satisfied with the work carried out.  
      The Chairman reported on the costs for these works and confirmed the invoice to be paid was 
      for £1,688.40. 
      Cllr Westover asked if there was any feedback on the Men’s Shed project.  Cllr Jenkinson 
      reported he believed a response had been received from the Diocese and advised that Cath 
      Caudwell would be writing to the E & L Committee members in due course.
      The Chairman asked for permission to Suspend Standing Orders in order to continue the 

      meeting.  Unanimously Approved

14. Neighbourhood Plan Committee update

      Cllr Jenkinson reported some NP Committee members had discussed the Pettistree planning 

      application and they had considered what infrastructure items would be necessary if this 

      application was granted by ESC.  As a result of this discussion he advised that he had compiled 
      a document and this had been circulated to all Councillors.  He confirmed however it was 
      thought it was too early to include items suggested within this document at the forthcoming 
      meeting to be held with Ben Woolnough, ESC.
      Cllr Jenkinson reported the NP Committee were planning to have the next draft version of the 
      Neighbourhood Plan on the NP website by Friday 27th November 2020 and advised this version 
      did include some significant changes to that what was put on the website at the Regulation 14 
      stage.
15. Finance & General Purpose Committee update
       Cllr Biddle reported on next year’s budget and stated savings would be looked into as the F&GP 

      Committee would be recommending that the Parish Council’s element of the Council Tax bill 

      shows a 0% increase for next year.
16. Planning Committee update (Planning Appendix attached)

      Cllr Sanders reported an informal meeting was to be held with Ben Woolnough, ESC regarding 

      the Pettistree application in relation to CIL allocations.                                                          Page 47

      She confirmed that a pre-meeting had been held and this had not gone as well as she had hoped 
      due to a divide in opinions as to what should be discussed at this meeting.  The Parish Clerk 
      confirmed that herself along with Cllrs Sanders, Jenkinson and French would be attending the 
      meeting with Ben Woolnough, ESC.  
      Cllr Sanders confirmed that a tree application had been submitted for a property at Two House 
      Close but the applicant had now withdrawn this application.  Cllr Sanders offered thanks to 
      Cllrs Westover and Exton for carrying out a site visit and discussions with the applicant.

      Cllr Sanders reported that an enforcement matter had been raised with ESC regarding an 

      extension that was being erected in Broad Rd without planning consent and the Parish Clerk had 
      now received confirmation from ESC’s Enforcement Officer that the property owner had been 
      asked to remove this extension.
      Cllr Exton gave details regarding the two large birch trees within Lime Close and advised that 

      one of these trees had been ringbarked.  She confirmed she had reported this tree to Paul Tynan 
      at SC Norse who was going to look into this matter.

17. Correspondence

      The Parish Clerk advised correspondence had been received from local residents regarding 

      flooding and a blocked drain in George Lane.  It was agreed the Parish Clerk would report this 
      matter and the blocked drain to SCC via the online reporting tool.  Action – Parish Clerk to 

      respond to the local residents.
18. Date of next meeting
      The next meeting of Wickham Market Parish Council will be held virtually on Monday 18th 

      January 2021 at 7:00pm via Zoom.
The Chairman thanked Councillors and members of the public for their attendance and formally closed the meeting at 9:20pm

Signed:………………………………………… 

Dated:………………………    
     Cllr Ivor French, Chairperson 
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PLANNING APPENDIX 

16.1 Applications considered  by the Planning Committee since the last meeting:-

Planning Ref: DC/20/3264/FUL

Address: Land Between High Street & Chapel Lane, Pettistree

Proposal: Hybrid Planning Application: (i) Full Planning Application - Residential development of 129 dwellings (including affordable housing) together with public open space, roads, accesses, parking, garages, drainage and associated infrastructure; (ii) Outline Planning Application - 7 No. serviced Self Build Plots with associated access and infrastructure.
The Parish Council STRONGLY OBJECTED to this application.  No decision has been made by ESC to date.

Planning Ref: DC/20/3633/VOC (Variation of Condition No2 of DC/20/0270/FUL - Change of use of outbuilding to holiday let and regularisation of previous planning approval (DC/17/4863/FUL)

Address: Cherry Tree Cottage 65 High Street Wickham Market 
Proposal: Alterations to previously approved plans

The Parish Council had No Objections to this application.  This application has been Granted by ESC with 6 Conditions.
16.2 Update on existing applications:-

Planning Ref: DC/20/3313/FUL
Address: Gelham Hall, Gelham Hall Road, Wickham Market  

Proposal: Change of use and conversion of an agricultural barn (which has been granted prior approval under Class Q) and surrounding land to a single residential dwelling with garden and associated landscaping and boundary treatments.
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application but pointed out to ESC that any bats on the site must not be disturbed.  No decision has been made by ESC to date.

Planning Ref: DC/20/2846/LBC

Address: Gelham Hall, Gelham Hall Road, Wickham Market

Proposal: Listed Building Consent - Replacement front door and retention of works comprising replacement windows and erection of workshop building.

The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by ESC, to date.

Planning Ref: DC/20/3313/FUL

Address: Gelham Hall, Gelham Hall Road, Wickham Market

Proposal: Change of use and conversion of an agricultural barn (which has been granted prior approval under Class Q) and surrounding land to a single residential dwelling with garden and associated landscaping and boundary treatments.
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by ESC, to date.

Planning Ref: DC/14/3579/VOC
Address: Parma Industries, 123 High St

Proposal: Variation of condition No 2 - C12/0853 - Erection of 11 residential dwellings (existing buildings to be removed) (Revised scheme)
The Planning Committee were impressed with the original proposals but concerns were raised regarding the new scheme as it was felt it did not offer an attractive boundary to the development.  The existing boundary is as per the retrospective planning application and is not yet acceptable.  The planting in the gardens needs to be enhanced and there needs to be an attractive in keeping edging to the flower beds to prevent the contents spilling out onto the pavements.  The pavements also need reinstating to match the original rather than the concrete that has been patched up and finally whatever edging detail is agreed needs to be carried out to across all four properties.  No decision has been made by ESC to date. 
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